
Security Council wraps up Lake Chad
Basin visit; stops in ‘epicentre’ of
Boko Haram violence

6 March 2017 – The crisis in Africa’s Lake Chad Basin is of global concern
and action is needed “right now,” the United Nations Security Council today
said, wrapping up its four-country tour with the promise of long-term support
for the Governments and the people in their fight against Boko Haram.

“Neither the military fight against terrorism nor the immediate humanitarian
response will solve these protracted crises,” Ambassador Matthew Rycroft of
the United Kingdom, who is leading the Council visit as President of the 15-
nation body for the month of March, told journalists in Abuja.

He spoke alongside Edward Kallon, the UN Resident and Humanitarian
Coordinator in Nigeria, as well as Fodé Seck, Representative of Senegal to
the United Nations, and Michele Sison, Deputy Representative of the United
States to the United Nations.

“What is needed in the end is long-term development,” Mr. Rycroft said,
noting the need for jobs, education, human rights, services for displaced
people and refugees, and solutions for coping with drought and other
environmental challenges.

“Those are multifaceted, complex set of problems and require a holistic set
of solutions, and we are here to support the Government of Nigeria in finding
those solutions,” he vowed.

Yesterday, the Council members met with internally displaced persons (IDPs)
at the Teacher Village in Maiduguri, in hard-hit Borno state in the north-
eastern part of the country. About half of the displaced persons living in
the camp are children, with 379 of them infants.

The Council members joined a circle of survivors, many of whom were women
whose husbands and children were killed by Boko Haram, and who are struggling
to feed themselves and the remnants of families that they have left.

Members of the UN Security Council mission on a visit to the Lake Chad Basin
visited the Economic Community Of West African States (ECOWAS) and discussed
challenges that the region is facing. Photo: Japan/UN Mission

“Their accounts of a life in crisis were beyond sobering,” Mr. Rycroft said.

The displaced camp is in Maiduguri, which is known as the epicentre of the
years long Boko Haram crisis, according to Governor Kashim Shettima, who
spoke with the Council members.
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Some 14 million people are affected by Boko Haram, with 8.5 million people in
urgent need of humanitarian aid.

While in Nigeria, the Council also met with women’s groups from across the
country who called for a greater role in finding solutions to the Lake Chad
Basin crisis.

“We can pass information faster than the men,” one woman told the Council.

The Council members also spoke with members of the Economic Community of West
African States (ECOWAS), a regional group of 16 countries, with discussions
focused on coordination of response and sharing of information.

The Council also met with Nigeria’s acting President, Yemi Osinbajo, and
other senior political leaders.

After visiting Nigeria, and previously being in Cameroon, Chad and Niger, the
Council emphasized that “barely enough is being done” to aid the crisis in
the Lake Chad Basin.

“The scale we have seen is of a growing crisis. Famine is being averted at
the moment because of the generosity of donors and the effectiveness of the
national responses – but only just,” Mr. Rycroft said, adding: “We urge the
international community as a whole to continue to step up before it is too
late. And that means right now.”

At governing body, UN atomic energy
chief airs concern over DPR Korea’s
nuclear plan

6 March 2017 – The head of the United Nations atomic energy agency today
expressed serious concern about the nuclear programme of the Democratic
People’s Republic of Korea (DPRK), as he also provided an update on the
agency’s verification and monitoring activities in Iran.

“It is deeply regrettable that the DPRK has shown no indication that it is
willing to comply with the UN Security Council resolutions adopted in
response to its two nuclear tests last year,” said International Atomic
Energy Agency (IAEA) Director General Yukiya Amano in his opening statement
to a regular meeting of the agency’s Board of Governors.

“I again call upon the DPRK to comply fully with its obligations under
Security Council resolutions, to cooperate promptly with the Agency, and to
resolve all outstanding issues, including those that have arisen during the
absence of Agency inspectors from the country,” he said.
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According to news reports, it fired four ballistic missiles into the sea off
Japan’s northwest on Monday.

On Iran’s implementation of its nuclear-related commitments under the Joint
Comprehensive Plan of Action since January 2016, Mr. Amano said the IAEA is
continuing evaluations regarding the absence of undeclared nuclear material
and activities in that country.

Wide view of delegates attending the 1453rd Board of Governors Meeting. IAEA,
Vienna, Austria, 6 March 2017. Photo: IAEA/Dean Calma

The Board, a policymaking body, meets five times a year at the IAEA
headquarters in Vienna, Austria.

On nuclear safety and security, Mr. Amano emphasised the importance of
building on the A
HREF=”https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/nuclear-safety-action-plan”>Actio
n Plan for Nuclear Safety that was adopted following the accident at Japan’s
Fukushima Daiichi that occurred when an earthquake and tsunami struck in
2011.

“We will consider ways of further strengthening our work in nuclear,
radiation, transport and waste safety,” he said, adding that the IAEA will
continue to focus on regulatory effectiveness, safety culture and capacity-
building.

In that regard, he stressed the importance of a peer review process under the
Convention on Nuclear Safety (CNS), drawing attention to the seventh review
meeting of contracting parties to CNS that will take place in Vienna from 27
March to 7 April while encouraging all countries that have not yet done so to
join the CNS.

On nuclear energy, Mr. Amano underscored the significant contribution of
nuclear power to meeting the goal set under the Paris Agreement on Climate
Change of holding the increase in global temperature well below 2°C above
pre-industrial levels, and to achieving the Sustainable Development Goals
(SDGs).

UN-backed forum in Montreal set to
agree region-wide disaster risk
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reduction plan

6 March 2017 – More than 1,000 delegates from across the Americas will meet
this week at a United Nations-backed conference in the Canadian city of
Montreal to agree a Regional Action Plan designed to reduce the loss of life
due to disasters, both natural and man-made.

Officially known as the Fifth Regional Platform for Disaster Risk Reduction
(DRR) in the Americas, the three-day event which opens Tuesday 7 March, is
the first major conference in the region following up on the Sendai Framework
for Disaster Risk Reduction, adopted in 2015 in the Japanese city of the same
name.

Hosted by the Government of Canada in cooperation with the UN Office for
Disaster Risk Reduction (UNISDR), the Regional Platform will mark the first
opportunity for governments and stakeholders of the Americas to discuss and
agree on a Regional Action Plan to support the implementation of the Sendai
Framework for DRR 2015-2030 (Sendai Framework).

Sendai is a development framework, agreed by more than 180 countries, setting
global but non-binding targets, to increase disaster preparedness, effective
early warning systems and international cooperation, while at the same time
reducing the impact of disasters on people, the economy, and the environment.

The platform in Montreal, which concludes on 9 March, will be the first
opportunity for countries of the Americas to come together and discuss how
they are going to put Sendai into practice.

“In Montreal, countries will adopt this Regional Action Plan [and] it will
also provide the forum where countries will be able to discuss for the first
time, how they are doing” said the head of the UN Office for Disaster Risk
Reduction in the Americas, Ricardo Mena, in an interview with UN News.

Chief of UNISDR, Regional Office for The Americas, Ricardo Mena. Photo:
UNISDR

The 2015 Sendai Framework was the first big intergovernmental agreement
underpinning the UN-led 2030 development programme, along with the 2030
Agenda for Sustainable Development agreed by 193 countries later that year;
the Addis Ababa Action Agenda on development finance; and the historic Paris
Agreement on Climate Change.

Mr. Mena said there was a clear link between Sendai and the other pillars of
the 2030 Agenda, citing the example of the Sustainable Development Goals
(SDGs), specifically Goal, on ending extreme poverty. “Disasters usually
bring more people into poverty; therefore you can see disasters as a driver
of potential conflicts down the road and that’s why it becomes so important,
so crucial, in having investments in reducing risks.”
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Montreal Platform will be a ‘big tent’ gathering for diverse stakeholders

A High-Level intergovernmental meeting on implementing the Sendai Framework
across the Americas took place in Paraguay last June, but Montreal will “be a
bigger tent,” said Mr. Mena.

“It’s a meeting where all the stakeholders – private sector, academia,
science and technology, local authorities and civil society – are going to be
participating in full force,” he said.

Noting that there are already “some quite positive signs” that implementation
is well underway across the region, he cited the fact that UNISDR’s Americas
office is already working with 10 countries “on the alignment of national DRR
strategies and plans to the Sendai Framework spirit.”

“In some cases it’s revising existing strategies and plans, and aligning them
to the Sendai Framework, in other cases it’s starting from scratch,” he
added.

Mr. Mena said that getting national treasuries – and increasingly private
sector investors – to think long-term about disaster risk, was the main
challenge.

“Whatever is put into DRR is going to save money down the road. We know of
the positive impact that DRR investments have.

“There is much more funding being put for disaster response activities, than
for DRR activities […] The issue is how to integrate the DRR lens into every
investment that you are about to do,” he added.

Minister in charge of Public Safety and Emergency Preparedness, Ralph
Goodale, said Canada is “looking forward to working with our partners across
all sectors of the emergency management community both domestically and among
our hemispheric partners to develop an interactive and action-oriented
agenda.”

Montreal’s mayor, Denis Coderre, said the city is looking forward to playing
its part, and welcoming delegates from all parts of the continent. “Montreal
is also one of the Rockefeller Foundation’s 100 Resilient Cities and actively
integrates the principles of urban resilience in order to better prepare for
the challenges of the 21st Century,” he said.

UN agency concerned new US refugee
plan may ‘compound the anguish’ of
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people fleeing conflict

6 March 2017 – Refugees are ordinary people forced to flee war, violence and
persecution in their home countries and who remain in urgent need of life-
saving assistance and protection, the United Nations refugee agency
underscored today in the wake of the latest Executive Order signed by the
President of the United States on refugee resettlement.

&#8220The imperative remains to provide protection for people fleeing deadly
violence, and we are concerned that this decision, though temporary, may
compound the anguish for those it affects,&#8221 UN High Commissioner for
Refugees Filippo Grandi said in a news release, adding that his Office
(UNHCR) has long been a partner for the US in finding solutions to refugee
problems, &#8220and we look forward to continuing this partnership.&#8221

Mr. Grandi’s statement follows the signing earlier today by US President
Donald Trump of an Executive order that, according to news reports, would,
among other things, suspend the country’s refugee programme for 120 days. It
would also bar for 90 days travel to the US by citizens of Iran, Libya,
Syria, Somalia, Sudan and Yemen.

Today’s measure follows a similar Order signed by the US President on 27
January, which barred all nationals from several majority Muslim countries
&#8211 Iran, Iraq, Libya, Somalia, Sudan and Yemen &#8211 from entering the
US for 90 days. Under that Order, Syrian refugees were barred indefinitely.

In the wake of the new Order, the UN refugee agency reiterated its readiness
to engage constructively with the US Administration to ensure all refugee
programmes meet the highest standards for safety and security.

&#8220Americans have long played a crucial role in promoting global stability
while simultaneously exemplifying the highest humanitarian ideals, from
support for refugee emergencies overseas, to welcoming some of the most
vulnerable refugee families in the United States to rebuild their lives in
safety, freedom and dignity,&#8221 said UNHCR.

&#8220This is the gold standard in refugee protection and a powerful model
for all countries,&#8221 it said, adding that at a time of record-high levels
of forced human displacement, &#8220this kind of humane leadership is needed
more than ever.&#8221

UN calls for support to recovery plan
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as Haiti loses $2.7 billion in
Hurricane Matthew

6 March 2017 – The United Nations office dedicated to disaster risk reduction
today called for urgent support to improve disaster risk management in Haiti,
following a damage assessment that shows the country lost $2.7 billion, or 32
per cent of gross domestic product (GDP), as a result of Hurricane Matthew
six months ago.

&#8220Hurricane Matthew revealed disturbing truths about least developed
countries which lack the capacity to respond adequately to climate change and
the rising intensity and frequency of weather-related disasters,&#8221 said
the UN Secretary-General’s Special Representative for Disaster Risk
Reduction, Robert Glasser in a press release.

His call came on the eve of the 5th Regional Platform for Disaster Risk
Reduction in the Americas, which opens in Montreal, Canada, tomorrow.

&#8220While the government’s civil protection system prevented many deaths,
it is unacceptable that over 600 people should have died in a hurricane that
was so well-forecast,&#8221 he added.

The magnitude of the losses shown by a thorough government-led Post-Disaster
Needs Assessment would be a devastating blow to any economy. It came on top
of two years of drought affecting the food security of one million people and
the 2010 earthquake which cost 120 per cent of GDP, he said.

Mr. Glasser urged strong support for the three-year recovery plan developed
by the Haitian government, the UN and other partners that seeks $2.72
billion.

He said that Haiti demonstrated how implementation of the Sendai Framework
for Disaster Risk Reduction 2015-2030, the global plan to reduce disaster
losses, has to take into account the role that poverty plays in driving
disaster risk.

In 2012, it was estimated that 58.6 per cent of the 10.7 million people live
below the threshold of $2.4 per day while 24 per cent live in extreme poverty
or less than $1.23 per day. Haiti is estimated to have lost on average 2 per
cent of its GDP to weather-related disasters every year between 1975 and
2012.
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